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City Commission Special Work Session                                                          Mayor Reeves presiding 

Civic Center, Gibson Room 212 

 

CALL TO ORDER: 5:05 PM                                                           

 

CITY COMMISSION MEMBERS PRESENT: Cory Reeves, Susan Wolff, Joe McKenney and Rick 

Tryon.  Commissioner Shannon Wilson was excused. 

STAFF PRESENT: City Manager Greg Doyon and Deputy City Manager Chuck Anderson; City 

Attorney David Dennis; Finance Director Melissa Kinzler, Deputy Director Kirsten Wavra, 

Financial/Tax/Budget Analyst Levi Johnson, ARPA Project Manager Sylvia Tarman and Grant 

Administrator Tom Hazen; Planning and Community Development Director Brock Cherry and Senior 

Transportation Planner Andrew Finch; Public Works Director Chris Gaub, Roadway Engineer Russell 

Brewer, City Engineer Jesse Patton and Water Plant Manager Jason Fladland; Park and Recreation 

Director Steve Herrig; Information Technology Director Todd Feist; Municipal Court Mark Dunn; Library 

Director Susie McIntyre; Assistant Fire Chief Bob Shupe; Police Chief Jeff Newton; and, Deputy City 

Clerk Darcy Dea.   

PUBLIC COMMENT 
 

Ben Forsyth, City resident, read and provided a prepared handout pertaining to recommended cannabis 

control laws, resolutions, or policies that will in time reduce marijuana harms.  The laws, resolutions, or 

policies would be within the Constitution of the United States and State of Montana, all applicable State 

laws, the Official Code of the City of Great Falls (OCCGF), and the specified recommendations of the 

majority of voters as expressed in Initiative-190. 

 

1. QUARTERLY BUDGET REVIEW 

Finance Director Melissa Kinzler and Deputy Director Kirsten Wavra reviewed and discussed the 

following PowerPoint: 
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Referring to fines and forfeitures, Mayor Reeves inquired about a recent case law that individuals do not 

have to pay a fine if they prove an inability to pay to the court.   
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Municipal Court Judge Mark Dunn responded that there must be a finding that an individual has the 

inability to pay.  There was a recent Supreme Court case that mandatory minimum fines are 

unconstitutional and several statutes create a mandatory minimum fine.  Prosecutors have been requesting 

jail time versus imposing fines because of the new case laws. 

 

Commissioner Tryon inquired how much of the $1.5 million in newly taxable property was attributed to 

Calumet and the Montana Renewables Biofuels project. 

 

Deputy Finance Director Wavra responded that the State is unable to provide the City with a complete 

rundown of what makes up the $1.5 million.  Given the value of the City’s protested taxes, the City’s true 

newly taxable property received continues to remain around $400,000 because the increased amount of 

approximately $1.1 million is what the City’s protested taxes are. 

 

With regard to the “General Fund – Three Year Expense Comparison - as of 3/31/xxxx” slide, 

Commissioner Tryon inquired about the difference with the transfer out amounts. 

 

Deputy Finance Director Wavra responded that the subsidies to Civic Center Events and Engineering 

Funds were removed in last years adopted budget, and the return of the transfer to the library with the 

passage of library levy. 

 

With regard to the “Golf Courses Fund Three Year Comparison” slide, Finance Director Kinzler explained 

that the contract with CourseCo is a management agreement, so they manage the golf courses for the City.  

If there was not enough revenue to cover the actual expenses of the golf courses, the City would pay Great 

Falls LLC to cover that shortage. 

 

City Manager Greg Doyon added that he discussed with CourseCo whether both golf courses should 

continue to be maintained.  CourseCo had a compelling argument for continuing to maintain both courses, 

such as clientele, usage for tournaments and it would not change the City’s revenue model.  It was also 

discussed if CourseCo would consider a lease versus a management agreement and it was determined that 

a lease agreement would not recoup some of the revenue from CourseCo managing the golf courses.  The 

City is paying CourseCo to manage the golf courses and when they perform well the City benefits.  There 

is a short golf season in Montana and is weather contingent; however, City staff will continue to work on 

eliminating debt in the golf course fund.  

 

Finance Director Kinzler added that there was a cash deficit in the golf course fund of approximately $1.4 

million when CourseCo took over management of the golf courses; however, the cash deficit is down and 

it has been a successful partnership with CourseCo.  

 

With regard to the “Recreation Fund Three Year Comparison” slide, Finance Director Kinzler commented 

that the cash balance is from the old recreation fund. 

 

City Manager Doyon added that the potential sale of the Great Falls Recreation Center would more than 

likely resolve the debt service in the old recreation fund. 
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With regard to the “Parking Fund Three Year Comparison” slide, City Manager Doyon explained that at 

some point the City needs to make an investment from some resource to make repairs on the parking 

garages before something critical happens to them.   

 

With regard to the “Scheels Aim High Big Sky Recreation Center” slides, Commissioner Tryon inquired 

about the Park Maintenance District assessment, Park Special Revenue Fund Reserves, transfer in for the 

Swimming Pools Fund and General Fund.             

 

Finance Director Kinzler responded that the Park Maintenance District assessment is not being increased.  

The $384,158 will be used short term from the Park Maintenance District Assessments for the construction 

costs until the donation funds are received.  There is approximately $2 million in donations; however, it 

is paid over a five-year period.  As those donations come back, the Park Maintenance District could be 

reimbursed with those donations.  The Park Special Revenue Fund Reserves is a fund that has been used 

for special park projects.  There is a cash balance because of prior revenue collections for parks.  There is 

approximately $400,000 in the Swimming Pools Fund.  When the Wave Rider was paid off, the City put 

that same amount of money from the General Fund into the Swimming Pools Fund, knowing it would be 

needed in the future.  Currently, there will not be a request for increase subsidy from the General Fund 

because $39,000 was transferred from the General Fund to the old recreation fund and that $39,000 is 

going to the Scheels Aim High Big Sky Recreation Center.  Approximately $265,000 from the General 

Fund will go to the Swimming Pool Fund and $140,000 of that will go to the recreation center.   

 

With regard to the “Update on Tax Increment Districts” slide, Finance Director Kinzler explained that the 

City could receive $168,000 annually if the Central MT Agri-Tech Park/International Malting Plant 

District were to be closed. 

 

Commissioner McKenney inquired about closing the East Industrial Park District since there are no bonds 

issued and the lifespan of the district is 2028. 

 

Finance Director Kinzler responded that the City has a development agreement with Agri-Tech LLC and 

has approximately $2 million left.  Currently, the City does not have enough increment at 85 percent to 

pay off the $2 million and the City is under no obligation to pay it off.   

 

Commissioner McKenney inquired if there would be a disadvantage to closing the Central MT Agri-Tech 

Park/International Malting Plant District. 

 

Finance Director Kinzler responded that the City could no longer use that tax increment district to do 

public improvements.  

 

Commissioner McKenney requested that there be further discussion at an upcoming work session about 

whether it would be feasible to close the Central MT Agri-Tech Park District. 

 

City Manager Doyon responded that a disadvantage to closing the Central MT Agri-Tech Park District is 

that the area was initially designed to accommodate heavy industrial and extend infrastructure.  There 
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needs to be heavy industrial somewhere in the community to grow the tax base.  An advantage to closing 

this district would be an opportunity to resolve some TIF debt and bring revenue back into the General 

Fund to help address public safety. 

 

Commissioner Wolff added that there are sustainable oils in that area and the City would want to know 

what that districts plans are before closing it. 

 

Finance Director Kinzler further added that there are some tax abatements that are going to be expiring 

soon and the City has a State Fund loan with ADF in this district.  

 

With regard to the “CARES Act Update” slide, City Manager Doyon explained that CARES funds were 

initially kept separate in order to track where the money came from; however, it will eventually reside in 

the City’s undesignated fund balance. 
 

2. TRANSIT DISTRICT UPDATE 

 

Great Falls Transit District General Manager Nadine Hanning reviewed and discussed the following 

PowerPoint: 
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Ms. Hanning commented that her goal for the Great Falls Transit District would be for people to use the 

transit because they want to and not because they have to.   Ms. Hanning explained that the Great Falls 

Transit District is not funded or operated by the City; however, it is a part of the community. 

 

Mayor Reeves expressed appreciation to the Great Falls Transit District for its Paratransit services.  

 

3. LIFT STATION #1 REPAIRS & SUPPLEMENTAL FORCEMAIN PROJECT UPDATE 

 

City Engineer Jesse Patton reported that Lift Station #1 and Supplemental Forcemain is an ARPA project 

that was awarded $2 million in competitive grant funds and approximately $3.89 million of the minimum 

allocated funds which must be utilized by December 2025.  The City is working with TD&H and PCI and 

has been planning this project for approximately three years.  This is the City’s second attempt utilizing 
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the alternative delivering method General Contractor Construction Manager (GCCM).  GCCM allowed 

the City to identify a $9 million budget shortfall well before construction biding started, giving the team 

an opportunity to modify the scope of the project and meet fiscal restraints.  The cost estimate for the 

directional drilling portion of the project to provide a redundant river crossing increased by approximately 

$9 million as the team progressed from the 30 percent design to the 60 percent design cost estimate.  City 

staff is monitoring the project schedule to ensure the ARPA funds designated for this project will be 

utilized by the deadline.   

 

TD&H Engineering Principal/Civil Engineer Nate Young reviewed and discussed the following 

PowerPoint: 
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Commissioner Wolff expressed appreciation to Public Works for utilizing the GCCM process because it 

saves money.  

 

DISCUSSION OF POTENTIAL UPCOMING WORK SESSION TOPICS 

 

City Manager Greg Doyon reported that an urban deer program and a 2025 budget kick off will be topics 

for the May 7, 2024 work session.   

 

Commissioner McKenney reiterated that a Central MT Agri-Tech Park Tax Increment Financing (TIF) 

District be a topic for an upcoming work session. 
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City Manager Doyon responded that City staff would notify the Central MT Agri-Tech Park District and 

Great Falls Development Alliance to get their feedback.  

 

ADJOURN 

 

There being no further discussion, Mayor Reeves adjourned the informal work session of April 16, 2024 

at 6:49 p.m. 

 

 


